BOROUGH OF KETTERING

BUDGET CONSULTATION

Meeting held: 26th January 2012
Present:
Councillor Alison Wiley (Chair)

Councillors Adams, Bayes, Bellamy, Bishop, Brown, Bunday,  Dearing, Hollobone, Jelley, Lamb,  Moreton, Roberts, Smith, Talbot, Tebbutt, Watts,  Zanger (Kettering Borough Council)

Councillor Maxted              NCC

Cllr F MacDonald
Burton Latimer Town Council

Cllr M Rust
Broughton Parish Council

Cllr R Shrive
Broughton Parish Council

Peter Quincey
Cranford Parish Council
Cllr Brian Duffy
Cranford Parish Council

Cllr A Matthews
Desborough Town Council

Jo Ingham
Dingley Parish Council

Cllr D Watson
Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley 

                                            Parish Council

Cllr F West
Harrington Parish Council

Cllr A. Lodge
Pytchley Parish Council

Cllr N Richards
Wilbarston Parish Council

Cllr R Willatts
Wilbarston Parish Council

Caroline Wardle
NNDC

Rev Tony DeBoltz
Churches Together in Kettering

Graham and Myra Bale
Bales Private Hire
Alex Ross
Evening Telegraph

11.BC.01
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Jim Hakewill, Lynda Doherty, Tresham College, Dick Aistrop (Northamptonshire Police),  Linda Porter, Maxine Aldred, Federation of Small Businesses, and Ken Jack.
11.BC.02
WELCOME


The Chair welcomed members of local organisations, members of the public and councillors to the meeting and introduced Members and officers.  A particular welcome was extended to Cllr Mary Talbot, the Mayor of Kettering Borough Council.
11.BC.03
INTERACTIVE BUDGET CONSULTATION


The Chair stated that preparing the budget had presented a huge challenge to officers and thanks were expressed to Council staff who remained focused on the jobs they had to do and as a result she was pleased to report that morale remained high.

It was explained that the budget presentation would be in three parts; context, Executive Report and summary, the purpose of which was to provide a comprehensive technical briefing on the Council’s draft budget and the key issues.  There would be interactive questions throughout the presentation. 

The budget presentation (and interactive session) was then facilitated by council officers, whereby all those present were asked a series of questions relating to the budget and indicated their response on individual handsets.

Following the interactive presentation, an opportunity for individual questions was given.  A summary of questions asked and comments made is given below:-
	Item / Issue
	Summary of Response Given



	Thank you for the presentation, however, there seems to be no new information other than that contained in the Executive Budget papers that went to the Executive on 18 January 2012.  Can you explain to us in real terms the sort of things that will disappear?  It is very difficult for us to argue what it actually means in reality?  (Cllr David Watson, Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley Parish Council)


	There would be no changes on the ground.  The Executive’s intentions for a ‘Triple Zero’ approach:  zero increase in council tax, zero cuts to front line services and zero cuts to voluntary grants.  Voluntary grants may be moved around but the amount of funding would not drop.  There may come a point when we do have a difficult budget meeting and frontline services cuts may have to be considered but I am pleased to say we are not in that position yet (Cllr Alison Wiley, Chair).



	Where are these savings coming from without cutting back on services? (Cllr Nick Richards, Wilbarston Parish Council)


	As outlined in the Executive Budget report there is a summary of where the savings will come from, £515,000 will be saved from staff suggestions and £234,000 will be made up from increasing council fees and charges, including opening the crematorium at weekends.  Lobbying the Government will save the council £290,000; a capital reviews £247,000 and partnership working £44,000.  Savings will also be made from doing things in different ways i.e. recycling.

(DCE-GS)


	Can you clarify the amount of capital charges under revenue expenditure? (Cllr Fergus MacDonald, Burton Latimer Town Council)


	The expenditure classified as capital charges relates to both depreciation and capital expenditure referred to as REFCUS (Revenue Expenditure Funded from Capital Under Statue) this is capital expenditure that does not result in the Council enhancing or acquiring an asset.  Both these entries are technical adjustments that have a nil impact to the Taxpayer. (HOF-MD)



	The figures quoted of £234,000 for fees and charges – what are they? (Alex Ross)
	Fees and charges are fees that customers pay for services provided by the Council. i.e. planning, licensing and crematorium fees.  (DCE-GS)


	As we have not received any details of Parish Council grants, has the Borough Council decided whether it is going to have a consultation on Parish council grants as I see 11%, then most parish councils will not be able to afford the proposed 11.7% reduction for this year.  (Peter Quincey, Clerk to Cranford Parish Council)
	There was a referral from Rural Forum to Executive and the Executive agreed to review the system of Parish Council grants and that review is likely to take place in the summer to allow for Parish councils to prepare for the next financial year.  
(DCE-GS)

	The major problem is that some Parish Councils will not add a precept to the level of grant they get and if there is a continued reduction they will not be able to pay for the clerk and other services.  It would be helpful if we know what the Council’s plans are for Parish councils for the next 4/5 years. (Peter Quincey)

	Precepting will be part of the consultation and we all want to bring this issue to a satisfactory conclusion.  The reason it hasn’t been done before the summer is that we have not got the capacity to undertake it and it was considered that the summer would also be the best time to allow for Parish Councils to prepare for the next financial year.  (Cllr Alison Wiley, Chair)

	If Parish Councils have to precept, is that an increase in Council Tax? (Cllr Cliff Moreton)

	That will be looked at as part of consultation. (Cllr Alison Wiley, Chair)

	You did not actually admit that Parish councils will have to reduce expenditure and if they do not it will result in an increase in rates.  The reality is that everyone has to reduce expenditure which includes Parish Councils too? (David Watson, Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley Parish Council)
	Yes, that is true and will be part of the consultation in the summer on Parish funding. (Cllr AlisonWiley, Chair)



	Capital Support costs – what are they and why have they not been shown as a separate entity? Fergus  McDonald, Burton Latimer Town Council)


	This is outlined in the glossary in Appendix A of the budget report. The classification is out of our control and we recognise that some of the accounting terminology is not that helpful or user friendly on occasions but we are bound by regulations. (HOF-MD)



	I note the Council tax flat line for nil increase but should there be an increase due to the increase in number of homes. (Cllr Maggie Don) 
	The small increases in Council Tax reflects the anticipated housing growth in the borough. (Cllr Alison Wiley, Chair)

	In respect of homelessness, (para 6.12) is there any merit in joining up with the County Council to seek to achieve greater efficiency? (Cllr David Watson, Geddington, Newton and Little Oakley).


	We are very aware of our statutory requirements in respect of homelessness and although there are no plans at the moment for joint working with NCC in this matter we remain flexible and we are always in constant discussion with the stakeholders. (Cllr Alison Wiley, Chair)
There are a number of areas where we do share services with other organisations i.e. the Joint Planning Unit where all councils in the north of the county work closely together to generate a forward plan to 2013. (Cllr Mike Tebbutt).

	Because of universal credit, will   rent collection be a problem and potentially create an increase in homelessness? (Cllr Maggie Don)


	Officers are already lobbying.  We are not there yet with Universal credit but we are aware of and understand potential problems. (Cllr Alison Wiley, Chair) 



	Can we fund PCSO’s for another year? (Mayor)


	The PCSO funding remains in the budget for 2012/13. (Cllr Alison Wiley, Chair)
We are in a partnership with PCSO’s and want them to carry on doing a very important job.  We have no plans to currently cut their funding provided that they undertake the duties that we require - we need to ensure we continue to get ‘added value’. (Cllr Russell Roberts).  




Following the question and answer session, the Chair thanked everyone for attending and for their contributions which had proved the basis of a very helpful and stimulating debate.  She also expressed her thanks to Graham Soulsby and Mark Dickenson for explaining and clarifying the budget proposals.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.30 pm)

Signed…………………………………………..

Chair
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